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April 24, 2015
The Liberty Consolidated Planning Commission met on Tuesday, April 21, 2015, in the Historic Courthouse, 100 Main St., Hinesville, GA.  Jack Shuman, Chair, called the Meeting to order.  A Motion was made by Marshall Kennemer to approve the minutes from the March 23, 2015 meeting and Durand Standard seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.  The public was notified of the meeting; the agenda was posted in accordance with Georgia law.  
COMMISSIONERS PRESENT:


ABSENT:


Jack Shuman


Andrew Williams
Marshall Kennemer


Timothy Byler
Phil Odom

             
Alonzo Bryant

Lynn Pace
Sarah Baker
Durand Standard

OTHERS PRESENT:

Jeff Ricketson, Executive Director, Secretary
Kelly Wiggins, Executive Assistant




Jeremy McAbee, Planner I
Curles Butler, Senior Inspector
Abe Nadji, Engineering Director
Gabby Hartage, Zoning Administrator
Melissa Jones, Planner II
Chairman Shuman asked the public to disclose prior to speaking at the podium if they had contributed more than $250.00 to any elected official who would be voting on these zoning matters.
A motion was made by Marshall Kennemer to approve the agenda and seconded by Durand Standard. Motion was unanimous.

1.0
OLD BUSINESS (PUBLIC HEARING OPEN)
2.0
NEW BUSINESS

2.1
Consent Agenda Items (None)

2.2
Rezoning Petitions and other zoning related petitions
Riceboro

2.2.1 Rezoning Petition 2015-013-R.  A rezoning petition has been filed by Charlie and Ernestine Anderson, owners, to rezone 2.43 acres of land, more or less, from AR-1 (Agricultural Residential) to R-2 (Single-, Two Family Residential) at 9525 EB Cooper Hwy, further described as LCTM-Parcel 191C-005.
Gabby presented this petition to the Commission.  Mr. and Mrs. Anderson are requesting to rezone this property in order for Mr. Anderson’s sister to set a double wide on the property.  

RECOMMENDATION: APPROVAL WITH STANDARD AND THE FOLLOWING SPECIAL CONDITION:
· Residential driveway on EB Cooper Hwy will require GDOT approval.

Mr. Anderson has already met with GDOT prior to the rezoning hearing and GDOT approved the residential driveway.  Mr. Anderson has also made contact with the county road department and the road department is going to install culverts.
MOTION: Marshall Kennemer with standard and special conditions
SECOND: Lynn Pace
VOTE: Unanimous
This rezoning petition will go before the Riceboro Mayor & Council on May 5, 2015, 6:00 PM at Riceboro City Hall.

Hinesville

2.2.2 Rezoning Petition 2015-014-H.  A rezoning petition has been filed by Wilma Gaskin and David Mullins, owners, to rezone 3.04 acres of land, more or less, from R-3 (Single Family Dwelling District) to R-A-1 (Multi Family Dwelling District) at 937 and 939 Pineland Avenue, further described as LCTM-Parcels 046B-248 and 046D-046.

Gabby Hartage presented this rezoning to the Commission.  This apartment complex will be built in two phases.  There will be two buildings with 16 units each for a total of 32 units.  The entire development will be over 100 units.  Phase I is presently zoned R-A-1, the developer is proposing two-story buildings with a total of  72 units and Phase II would have another 32 units.   Gabby presented the Commission with an example of the type of building they are proposing.  The access to this property is across from Trawind Court and is directly set in a curve, which could cause traffic issues.  Chairman Shuman asked for clarification on the location of this development and made note of his concerns of the traffic issue.  Marshall Kennemer asked if a traffic study would include the count of traffic in and out of Hwy 196.   Lynn Pace asked where the ingress/egress was going to be located.  The Commission discussed at length the traffic issues and the entrances and exit options to the property.  Jeff Ricketson pointed out that the Commission is not being asked to approve the site plan for this development, just the rezoning.  All of these issues will be discussed at the time the site plan is turned in to the LCPC.  Gabby stated that it is wise to put the conditions with the rezoning.  Phil Odom stated that there are other properties in this area that can be developed in the future.  Mr. Odom asked if there was a possible way for the traffic study to determine the amount of traffic Pineland Avenue can handle.
Chairman Shuman asked anyone to speak on behalf of the development.  Trent Long spoke on behalf of the developer.  Mr. Long explained the set-up of the development to the Commission.  Chairman Shuman asked Mr. Long if the traffic study would address the impact to Highway 196.  Mr. Long stated he does not believe that there is a recommendation that he can make to allow for off-site traffic study.  
Chairman Shuman asked if there was anyone that wished to speak in opposition of the development.  Nancy Snell spoke of her concern, as a property owner on Pineland about the congestion and the danger on this road.  She has a lot of trouble exiting her home driveway.  She suggested that the developer use Hearn Road as another entrance and exit to the development.  Odessa Campbell lives directly across the street from the trailer park that is currently located on the property.  Her concern is the amount of traffic on Pineland Avenue and would like to know who would be living in the apartments.  Chairman Shuman stated that was not a question he could answer at this time.  Harold Nowell stated that he lives on Trawind Court and expressed his concern of the traffic issue and the amount of accidents that occur there now.  He expressed his concern with the increase in traffic per day due to the increase in population in the neighborhood.  He asked about the increase in noise factor.  Chairman Shuman stated that the noise concern would be addressed at the time of the review of the site plan.  Lynn Pace stated that she would like there to be two entrances and exits.  Chairman Shuman stated that this request could be listed as a condition.  

RECOMMENDATION: APPROVAL WITH STANDARD AND THE FOLLOWING SPECIAL CONDITIONS:  

•
A Traffic Impact Study shall be provided and findings included with the site plan

•
Ingress/egress drive on Pineland Avenue shall be modified by including a right-hand and a left-hand turn out onto Pineland Avenue
•
A secondary emergency exit shall be provided unless the traffic study recommends a full secondary ingress/egress drive
MOTION: Lynn Pace made the motion to approve the rezoning with the standard and special conditions.  The special conditions are as follows:

· A traffic impact study shall be provided and findings included with the site plan.

· Ingress/egress drive on Pineland Avenue shall be modified by including a right-hand and a left-hand turn out onto Pineland Avenue

· A second ingress/egress shall be provided to the property.

SECOND: Phil Odom
VOTE:  Unanimous

This petition will go before the Hinesville Mayor & Council on May 7, 2015, 3:00 PM, at Hinesville City Hall.

Riceboro

2.2.3 Conditional Use 2015-015-R.  A conditional use has been filed by Thaddeus Hines, applicant, to operate a small retail store in an existing building located at the intersection of E.B. Cooper Hwy and Barrington Ferry Road in Riceboro.
Gabby Hartage presented this conditional use request to the Commission.  Mr. Hines would like to open a retail shop to sell shoes and clothing items.  The current building was built in the 70’s and would need improvements.  Gabby stated that it appears to have had gasoline pumps there at one time and the parking is not sufficient.  Gabby stated that the property would need four parking spaces.  This is stated in the Liberty County parking ordinance.   There would need to be a defined private right of way area before the parking spaces and this does not allow enough room. Customers would have to back out into the E.B. Cooper right of way.   The Riceboro Mayor and Council requested that Mr. Hines submit a site plan notating the parking spaces prior to the Riceboro Council meeting.  
The building code inspection has been completed at this point with minor issues that need to be addressed.

RECOMMENDATION:  APPROVAL WITH STANDARD AND THE FOLLOWING SPECIAL CONDITIONS:
Prior to going to Riceboro Mayor & Council, the following shall be done:

•
Site plan drawn to scale that shows the parking layout and sidewalks

•
Building inspection
Chairman Shuman asked if there was anyone in the audience that would like to speak in favor of this request.   Mr. Thaddeus Hines came forward.   He stated that he is concerned about the parking space suggestions. He would have to remove the fencing and a disabled person will have to walk much further to get to the entrance of the building.  He stated Paul Zechman suggested his handicap space location to be in front of the entrance door.   Chairman Shuman stated to Mr. Hines that his design does not meet the parking ordinances of the county.  Lynn Pace stated that there are setbacks that are required and the right of way cannot be used for the setback requirements.  
MOTION: Phil Odom with standard and special conditions.
SECOND: Durand Standard

VOTE:  Unanimous
This request will go before the Riceboro Mayor & Council on May 5, 2015, 6:00 PM at Riceboro City Hall.

Phil Odom expressed his concern as to the accuracy of the location of the gas pumps in relation to the right of way.  Phil requested that the legal plat from the courthouse be submitted with Mr. Hines conditional use.  Gabby stated that she attempted to locate a plat but was unsuccessful.  Jeff stated that this area is unusual and some structures are located in right of ways.
Liberty County

2.2.4   Special Exception 2015-016-LC.  A special exception has been filed by Kyle Christiansen, applicant, to operate a shooting range and gun club to be located on the East side of N. Coastal Hwy 17 in proximity to the intersection with Hwy 196.  Property is zoned A-1 (Agricultural) and is further described as LCTM-Parcel 235-025 (portion thereof).
Jeremy McAbee presented this special exception to the Commission.  Jeremy stated that the applicant intends on leasing the property to open a shooting range.  The size of the property is 1100 acres and is owned by Joseph Norris.  The applicants will lease 250 acres from the property owner.  Jeremy indicated that the shooting would not face Hwy 17.  The applicants intend to have skeet, pistol and rifle shooting and eventually an archery section.  
RECOMMENDATION: APPROVAL WITH STANDARD CONDITIONS
Chairman Shuman asked if there was anyone present to speak on behalf of this exception.  Toby Hanson, partner to Kyle Christianson, spoke to the Commission.  Toby stated that this facility would not allow any hunting use.  There will be heavy emphasis on family action.  It will be a private facility.  They are proposing a $450.00 to $500.00 yearly membership.  Durand asked about the safety factor and Mr. Hanson stated that there are two entrances to the property and they will be fenced off and gated and the main entrance will have a code to enter.   There will be signage posted every fifty feet in accordance with shooting regulations.  The Chairman asked for a motion.
MOTION: Phil Odom 
SECONDED: Marshall Kennemer

VOTE: Unanimous
This will go before the LCBOC on May 5, 2015, 6:00 PM at LCBOC boardroom in the Courthouse Annex.

Allenhurst

2.2.5   Rezoning Petition 2015-017-A. A rezoning petition has been filed by Steve T. Wiggins, owner, to rezone 1.33 acres of land, more or less, from R-1 (Single Family Residential) to B-2 (General Commercial) at 155 Dunlevie Road, further described as LCTM-Parcel 062A-005.

Jeremy McAbee presented this rezoning petition to the Commission.  Mr. Wiggins is wishing to rezone this property to commercial for his HVAC business, Coastal Cooling.  

RECOMMENDATION:  APPROVAL WITH STANDARD AND THE FOLLOWING SPECIAL CONDITION:




· A 6-foot opaque fencing with a  10 ft. wide landscaped buffer
Chairman Shuman asked how much of the property abuts residential.   Jeremy pointed out to the section to the Commission. Chairman asked if there was anyone here to speak on behalf of the rezoning petition.  Steve Wiggins came to the podium and stated that he had a letter for the Commission to read in conjunction to the special condition.  Chairman Shuman read the letter aloud to the Commission.  The letter stated that the owner of the property next to Mr. Wiggins property did not want a fence built between the two properties.  The letter stated that they are not opposed to the rezoning of the property, but would be opposed to a privacy fence constructed next to her property.  Lynn Pace asked what section of property this adjoined.  Lynn stated that she agreed that the property needed to be commercial since it is right next to a railroad.  She wants to know what sort of items Mr. Wiggins would have for sale.  Mr. Wiggins stated that eventually he would like to be a supply house, but for the mean time, he would only be using the building for storage.  Steve stated that his building would be similar to Mr. Paul Krebs office building.  Durand stated that anything would be better than what is there now. Lynn agreed.  Steve stated that the old mobile home that is located there would be removed from the property.  Lynn was concerned about deleting the buffer of the fence.  Durand stated that he would suggest a vegetative buffer, but not a fence.  Lynn stated that she is not opposed to no fencing but was concerned about the requirement in the future should the property be sold.  
MOTION: Alonzo Bryant motioned for approval with the condition requesting only a vegetative buffer.
SECONDED: Durand Standard

VOTE: Unanimous 
2.2.6 Conditional Use 2015-018-A.  In conjunction with rezoning petition 2015-017-A, a conditional use request for equipment sales and repair has been applied for at 155 Dunlevie Road, further described as LCTM-Parcel 062A-005.
Jeremy presented this to the Commission.  This conditional use is for Mr. Wiggins to operate sales at the same location.

MOTION: Durand Standard

SECONDED: Lynn Pace

VOTE: Unanimous
Both actions will go before the Allenhurst Mayor & Council on May 4, 2015, 7:30 PM at Allenhurst Town Hall.
CLOSE PUBLIC HEARING 

2.3
Site Plans, Preliminary Plats & Final Plats

2.3.1 Preliminary Plat.  A request by Berry Engineers, LLC, on behalf of Polestar GA Hinesville, LLC, for a preliminary plat approval for the construction of a grocery store with fuel center, including an extension of General Stewart Way.  

Abe Nadji presented this plat to the Commission.  The developer is Ben Carroll and he represents Polestar, Inc.  The proposed store will have two access points.  One access will be from the General Stewart Way extension and one from the access drive in front of Ole Times Buffett.   It is required that the road extension be constructed all the way to the southernmost property line near the rear of the proposed building.  The developer wishes to only construct the extension of General Stewart Way to the first entrance to his development.  
There was a lot of discussion about this road and development.  It was stated that the road would be finished after the grocery store building was complete.  The developer would not be able to get his certificate of occupancy without completion of the road.  The developer would convey the unbuilt portion of the right of way to the City of Hinesville and the City would complete the road in the future.  The developer will only complete the road to their first entrance of their project. 
Our recommendation is that the developer stick with the previous proposal of constructing the road to the southernmost property line.   Phil Odom asked how many feet this would cut off from their original proposal.  Abe stated approximately 300 feet.  The majority of the work would have been completed.  The drainage culverts, curb and gutter would be complete up to the first entrance.  Chairman Shuman asked if Mr. Carroll would like to speak on behalf of the property owners.  Mr. Carroll stated he would like to give a bigger picture of what his client is asking.  The main difference now is that they were originally proposing to tie in at the red light and go behind the Dairy Queen and hook up to the road at the Ole Time Buffett.   Ben Carroll stated that the City of Hinesville initially agreed to complete the road beyond the grocery store.  The cost to the developer would have been $ 900,000.00.  When the City of Hinesville proposed the new plan the cost was $1.5 million.  The developer was willing to cover 1 million of that and since then he has been informed there are no funds available from the City of Hinesville to complete the roadway.  Therefore, burden would fall to the property owners completing it, and his development is over budget.  Phil mentioned taking into consideration the US Highway 84 safety corridor (raised medians) that will take place in the future.  The entrance beside The Ole Times Buffett will be right turn only.   The developer has added a truck turn around for his suppliers.  The developer is asking to be relieved of the burden of completing the road all the way to the southernmost end.  The road will be graded but not paved. 
RECOMMENDATION: APPROVAL WITH STANDARD AND THE FOLLOWING SPECIAL CONDITIONS:
Prior to final plat approval, the following shall be in place or completed:

•
General Stewart Way Extension shall be built to the City of Hinesville subdivision and construction standards, and shall extend to the southernmost property line beyond the grocery store building.



•
Letters of Credit as needed for performance and as required for maintenance 



shall be provided prior to final plat approval.
MOTION: Phil Odom motioned for the approval of this plat with standard and special conditions

SECONDED: Lynn Pace
VOTE: Unanimous
This plat will go before the Hinesville Mayor & Council on May 7, 2015, 3:00 PM, at Hinesville City Hall.
3.0
GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENTS

4.0
OTHER COMMISSION BUSINESS

4.1
Director’s Report.  

4.1.1    Jeff Ricketson updated the Commission as to the outcome of last month’s actions.  He stated that the Sunbury Islands Map was approved by the LCBOC on April 16, 2015.  The rezoning of the property for Dr. Ajayi was approved by the City of Hinesville on April 2, 2015.  The rezoning of the property for Ms. Katie Smith was approved by the City of Hinesville on March 19, 2015.  The preliminary plat request by Dryden Enterprises for the Villages of Limerick was approved by the LCBOC on April 7, 2015. The plat for Hershal Hart on Shaw Road has not been submitted to Walthourville because the owner has not met the requirements.  The final plat for Josh Wheeler was approved by the City of Hinesville on April 2, 2015.  The Governors Quarters action that you acted on a few months ago was tabled by City of Hinesville because the city wanted to see more details of the design of the development.

Motion to Adjourn was made by Marshall Kennemer and seconded by Phil Odom.
Motion passed unanimously.
5.0
ADJOURN
Meeting adjourned at 6:04 PM.
__________________________________           ________________________________

Jack Shuman, Chair



      DATE
________________________________
Jeff Ricketson, Secretary to the Board

July 15, 2014 minutes
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